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In memory of Joseph McCleary 
Joseph McCleary was a dedicated member of the James City County Planning Commission from 2001 

until 2005 and his service on the Commission is missed. 
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MESSAGE FROM PLANNING COMMISSION CHAIRMAN 
 

Fellow citizens, enclosed is a report detailing the actions of the Planning Commission during the past 

year. The seven member Commission, with the support of the Planning Division, acted on the various 

issues which came before us and our recommendations were sent to the Board of Supervisors to be 

acted upon. We continue to request and look forward to active citizen participation in the planning 

process for James City County, now and in the future. 

 
 
Donald Hunt, Chairman 

June, 2005 
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Introduction 
 
The James City County Board of Supervisors appoints members to the Planning Commission to review 
cases and make recommendations regarding land use, transportation, public facilities and utilities.  The 
Commission’s main responsibilities include updating and overseeing implementation of the County’s 
Comprehensive Plan, assessing the annual Capital Improvements Program, and reviewing development 
cases.  The Commission also reviews all Subdivision and Zoning Ordinance changes, rezonings, 
special use permits, master plans, and Agricultural and Forestal Districts.    
 
The Planning Division provides staff support to the Planning Commission and its subcommittees: the 
Development Review Committee, which reviews major development cases; and the Policy Review 
Committee, which reviews specific planning related topics and makes recommendations to the 
Commission. Staff also regularly provides support for a number of other ongoing committees such as 
the New Town Design Review Board, Historical Commission, Historic Triangle Bicycle Advisory 
Committee, Corridor Enhancement Steering Committee, Development Roundtable, and other special 
project committees.  Additionally, staff makes planning-related policy recommendations to the 
Planning Commission, administers and enforces the Zoning Ordinance, implements landscaping and 
bikeway projects, and acts as a liaison to a variety of other Board-appointed committees, community 
organizations and government entities.  These include the Hampton Roads Planning District 
Commission, Pedestrian and Bicycle Advisory Committee, 2007 Community Activities Task Force, 
Public Private Transportation Act Committee. 
 
Some of the ongoing planning initiatives undertaken in FY05 represent new programs and services to 
better serve customers and implement the Comprehensive Plan.  These include providing the staff 
services to the Development Roundtable, Corridor Enhancement Steering Committee, Jamestown 
Road Demonstration Grant Program, the PPTA for development of the Warhill site and Builders for 
the Bay.  While not a new on-going FY05 program, the New Town Design Review Board substantially 
expanded its activities in FY05, resulting in increased staff and commission involvement. 
 
The Virginia State Code requires the Planning Commission to prepare an annual report to the Board of 
Supervisors concerning its activities and the status of planning activities in the community.  During 
Fiscal Year 2004-2005, Planning Commission and staff activities primarily consisted of major projects, 
development review, and participation in a variety of community events and committee studies. Items 
contained in this report include a message from the Chairman of the Planning Commission, brief 
descriptions of each of the Planning Commission members, and information regarding the Planning 
Division staff.  The report also contains summaries of the work of the Planning Commission and 
Division, including a list of major projects and major cases dealt with and/or approved.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 6

 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBERS AND PLANNING DIVISION STAFF 
  

Donald Hunt, Chairman (Stonehouse District Representative) Don is a James City County native 
and has served on the Planning Commission since 1991.  He received his Bachelor’s degree in Horticulture from 
Virginia Tech and is the owner and operator of Hill Pleasant Farm, Inc., a fourth generation family business.  In 
addition to the Planning Commission, he also serves on the Policy Committee and Development Review Committee, 
and was a member of the 2003 Comprehensive Plan Community Participation Team.  Don’s fourth term on the 
Planning Commission expires on 1/31/07.    

Jack Fraley, Vice-Chairman (Roberts District Representative) Jack graduated from the 
University Of California (UCLA) with a Bachelors’ Degree in Economics.  He held several managerial positions with 
Shell Oil Company before starting up a new high technology venture for Shell in 1984, Rampart Packaging, located 
in the Busch Corporate Center.  He retired from the business in 1998 to spend more time with his family and 
contribute to the community.  Jack was appointed to the Planning Commission in January 2004 and was elected Vice-
Chairman of the Commission in 2005.  He also was appointed Chairman of the Commission’s Development Review 
Committee in 2005.  Jack serves as the four-time elected Chairman of the James City County Board of Zoning 
Appeals and is a member of the Design Review Board for the James River Commerce Center.  Jack’s first term on the 
Planning Commission expires on 1/31/08. 

 

W. Wilford Kale, Jr. (Powhatan District Representative) Wilford, a native of Charlotte, North 
Carolina, has lived in James City County since 1962 and has served on the Planning Commission since 1998.  He 
received his Bachelor’s degree in History from Park College and is currently a Masters Degree candidate in history at 
the University of Leicester in Leicester, England.  He currently serves as the Senior Staff Advisor for the Virginia 
Marine Resources Commission where he has worked since 1994.  In addition to the Planning Commission, Wilford 
also serves on the Development Review Committee and was a member of the 2003 Comprehensive Plan Community 
Participation Team. Wilford’s second term on the Planning Commission expires on 1/31/06. 

George Billups (At-Large) George was appointed to the James City County Planning Commission in 
February 2002.  He graduated from Virginia State College with a Bachelor of Science in the areas of Industrial 
Vocational Education and Science.  He earned his Master’s degree and Certificate of Advanced Studies from the 
State University of New York in the fields of Education and School Administration and Supervision.  A retired high 
school principal and community activist, George has served on numerous local, state and federal boards which 
worked to create positive public policy and civil rights legislation. In addition to his service on the Planning 
Commission, George also currently sits on the Policy Committee and Regional Issues Committee, and was a member 
of the 2003 Comprehensive Plan Steering Committee. George’s first Planning Commission term expires on 1/31/06. 

 

Ingrid Blanton (Jamestown District Representative) Ingrid has lived in James City County since 
1989 and was appointed to the Planning Commission in December 2004.  She earned her undergraduate degree from 
Brown University in Providence, Rhode Island and her law degree from The College of William and Mary Marshall-
Wythe School of Law. Since being admitted to the Virginia State Bar she has worked at the National Center for State 
Courts, been in private practice as partner in the law firm Twiford and Blanton, LLC, and served as director of the 
Williamsburg Land Conservancy.  She has worked as the director of Planned Giving at the Colonial Williamsburg 
Foundation for the past six years.  Currently she serves on the Development Review Committee, the Cash Proffer 
Policy Committee and as a board member of the Indigo Park and Recreation Association. Ingrid’s first term on the 
Planning Commission expires on 1/31/08.  
 

Mary Jones (Berkeley District Representative) Mary has been a James City County resident for seven 
years and was appointed to the Planning Commission in January 2005 to complete the unexpired term of previous 
commissioner Joseph McCleary.  She attended Towson State University majoring in Mass Communication Studies.  
Currently, Mary is a committee member for Boy Scout Troop 155 as well as the Berkeley Band Boosters and is a 
Real Estate Referral Agent for Liz Moore and Associates.  She is a member of the Policy Committee and was a 
member of the 2003 Comprehensive Plan Community Participation Team.  Mary’s first term on the Planning 
Commission expires on 1/21/09. 
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James Kennedy (At-Large) Jim has been a resident of James City County for 21 years.  After serving in 
the United States Navy he attended optician’s school at Yorktown Naval Weapons Station where he earned his degree 
in opticianry.  Currently he is the co-owner of Victor’s Deli and Pizzeria in Williamsburg.  Jim has served on many 
boards and commissions over the past several years.   Most notably he served as Chairman of the Board of 
Supervisors in 2002 and was also the co-founder of the Stonehouse District Citizens Association.  In addition to the 
Planning Commission, Jim also currently serves on the Policy Review Committee.  Jim’s first term on the Planning 
Commission expires on 1/31/09. 

 

 
The James City County Planning Commission (Back from left: George Billups, Don Hunt, Jim Kennedy, Wilford Kale; 

Front from left: Mary Jones, Jack Fraley, Ingrid Blanton)  
 
 

Planning Division Staff 

  
 
 
 

Professional Planning Staff: Tammy Rosario, Senior Planner II, joined the staff in 1995 and effective July, 
2005 she will be transferring positions within the Division and taking on several new responsibilities.  Chris Johnson, 
Senior Planner, joined the staff in 1997 as an intern and has been a Senior Planner since 2001.  Karen Drake, Senior 
Planner, joined the staff in 2000 and became a Senior Planner in 2002.  Matt Arcieri, Senior Planner, joined the staff in 
2000 as an intern and was promoted to Planner in 2002 and Senior Planner in 2004.  Trey Davis, Planner, joined the staff in 
2002 as Development Management Assistant and was promoted to Planner in 2004.  Ellen Cook, Planner, joined the staff in 
2003.  Scott Whyte joined the staff in 2004 as the staff’s Landscape Architect.  Matt Smolnik, Planner, joined the staff in 

January 2005.  Jason Purse, Planner, joined 
the staff in June, 2005.  Jose L. Ribeiro, 
Planner, joined the staff in July, 2005. 

 
Comphrehensive Planners (left) from left: Trey Davis, 

Scott Whyte, Karen Drake and Tammy Rosario.  
Current Planners (right) from left: Matt Arcieri, Ellen 

Cook, Matt Smolnik and Chris Johnson. 

Management Staff: Marvin Sowers has been Planning Director of James City 
County since 1987.  Don Davis has been Principal Planner for Comprehensive Planning since 
1989.  Allen Murphy, Zoning Administrator/Principal Planner for Current Planning joined the
James City County staff in 1979.  Combined, these three have more than 71 years of 
professional planning experience with 60 of those years as planners with James City County. 
 

Pictured from left: Allen Murphy, 
Don Davis and Marvin Sowers 
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Pictured from left: Jesse 
Contario, Josh Collins, Will 
Federspiel, Rob Williams 

 
 
 
 

Front Desk:  Toya Ricks began working for the County in 2002 and became the 
Administrative Services Coordinator for the Planning Division later that year.  Toya now 
works half time in that position.  Geoff Cripe joined the staff as Development Management 
Assistant in September, 2004.  Leanne Reinbach, Development Management Assistant, 
joined the staff as an intern in January, 2005 and was promoted to Development 
Management Assistant effective June, 2005.  Christy Parrish began working for the County 
in 1993 and now works half time for the Planning Division as Administrative Services 
Coordinator.  

 
Interns:  Jesse Contario continued working with the Planning Division as a paid intern 
through the first six months of 2005.  Most notably Jesse assisted staff with the Capital 
Improvement Project and also in the development of the Planning Commission Annual 
Report.  The staff brought on several additional volunteer interns throughout 2005.  
Stephanie Cappa and Leanne Reidenbach both served as volunteer interns performing 
excellent research on several key areas of interest to the Division.  Leanne, a recent William 
and Mary graduate, was promoted to Development Management Assistant effective June,     

2005.  Josh Collins and Will Federspiel, two Masters Degree candidates from William and  
Mary’s Thomas Jefferson Program in Public Policy, have joined the staff and will work with 
the Division throughout the summer of 2005.  Staff expects to continue utilizing the many 
talents of the interns to assist on major projects and other administrative duties. 

 
 

                             
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Pictured from left: Melissa 
Brown, Clifton Copley, John 

Rogerson 

Zoning Officers: John Rogerson began working for the County in 2000 and was 
promoted to the position of Zoning Officer in 2001.   Melissa Brown joined the staff as a 
Zoning Officer in January, 2003.  Clifton Copley joined the staff as a Zoning Officer in 
June, 2005.  

Back from left: Geoff Cripe, Christy 
Parrish, Front from left: Toya Ricks, 

Leanne Reidenbach 

Staff planted grass and flowers along the east side of the 
building which had no landscaping before the Planning 

Division moved into Building A 

Along the building on all sides staff planted several 
small shrubs and flowers 
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Staff Development and Changes 
 
Staff development continues to remain a high priority for both the Planning staff and the Planning 
Commission.  Staff and Commission members take various planning and policy courses throughout 
each year. The Planning Division cross-trains its staff so that current and comprehensive planners are 
assigned current planning cases such as rezonings, special use permits, site plans and subdivisions.  
Current planners also assist in comprehensive planning activities such as the development and 
implementation of the Comprehensive Plan. 
 

Over the course of fiscal year 2004-2005, the Planning Division had members participate in a variety 
of continuing education programs.  Some of the training courses/seminars and conferences that the 
staff participated in this past year were: American Planning Association National Planning Conference, 
Chamber of Commerce seminars, American Institute of Certified Planners Exam Preparation 
Workshop, Rural Lands Conference, Virginia Chapter of the American Planning Association 
Conference, Virginia Association of Zoning Officers Conference, management courses, financial 
seminars, ESRI Geographic Information Systems Training and the Census Training Workshop. 
In addition to development, staff underwent several changes this year.  Both David Anderson, Senior 
Planner, and Sarah Weisiger, Planner, left in November 2004 to pursue employment opportunities 
elsewhere.  Matt Smolnik, a graduate of the University of Pittsburgh who obtained his Masters Degree 
in Geography from West Virginia University was hired in January 2005 to fill one vacancy.  Patrick 
Foltz, Development Management Assistant, left the Division in February 2005 also for employment 
elsewhere.  Leanne Reidenbach, a recent graduate of William and Mary who joined the Division as an 
intern in January 2005 was promoted to replace Patrick effective June 2005.  Toya Ricks, 
Administrative Services Coordinator, will now be working for the Division part time effective May 
2005 as will former Zoning Officer Christy Parrish who will now be providing administrative support 
at the front desk.  Recently, Clifton Copley was hired as a new Zoning Officer to replace the void 
created by Christy’s change in position.  Staff is also currently interviewing candidates for four Planner 
positions which have recently become vacant.  Tammy Rosario, Senior Planner II, moved from part 
time back to full time effective January 2005 and transferred positions within the Division effective 
July 2005.  Tammy now works half time as a Comprehensive Planner and half time as a Development 
Management Project Manager working specifically on open space acquisition.  Senior Planner Chris 
Johnson recently accepted another job opportunity and left the Division in June 2005.  Trey Davis, 
Planner, will also be leaving the Division shortly as he has been accepted to the School of Business at 
Georgetown University. Finally, staff is also interviewing to fill one additional Planner position which 
had been created earlier in the year as a result of the increasing workload the Division has experienced 
over the past several years. Although several positions must soon be filled staff has remained fastidious 
throughout the interviewing process to ensure that only quality candidates are offered positions within 
the Division. Although these several changes may prove to be trying at times staff remains optimistic 
and tireless in their efforts to ensure that the transition will be as painless and efficient as possible.    
 

In addition to the changes outlined above the Division also recently experienced a change in location.  
On February 11, 2005 the Division relocated to Building A in the Governmental Complex.  21 
employees of the Department of Development Management and the Planning Division now 
comfortably share roughly 5,000 square feet of newly renovated office space.  Senior Planner Chris 
Johnson donated many pieces of original artwork to decorate the refurbished area.  Recently, nearly the 
entire staff worked together to landscape the area surrounding the building.  The landscaping materials 
were funded through a grant and the staff volunteered their own time and energy to plant them.  
Although the move created some additional hardships for staff over the past few months, the Division 
has now settled into their new office and everyone is enjoying the larger space.  
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Citizen Inquiries 
 
The Planning Division responds to over 12,000 citizen inquiries each year.  The long-range and current 
planning sections of the Division handle a variety of questions on a daily basis.  The long-range 
planning section is responsible for citizen’s inquiries regarding the Comprehensive Plan, development 
issues, population, census and housing estimates, land use, transportation, and traffic issues.  The 
number of inquiries directed to the long range planning section this year remained steady at last year’s 
elevated level due to several major developments and population growth.  The current planning section 
responds to citizen’s inquiries regarding land development cases, zoning and subdivision ordinances, 
site plans, landscaping, development submittal requirements and general development in James City 
County.  The administrative staff handles questions regarding the Planning Commission and Board of 
Supervisors meetings, application processes, public hearing notices, development case status and other 
logistical and informational questions.  These inquiries come from attorneys, architects, contractors, 
engineers, developers, landowners, and citizens at large.  A substantial amount of staff time is 
dedicated to providing this service to keep the public informed and to provide an additional outlet for 
citizen response and comment. 
 
Development Review 
 
Development review activities consist primarily of rezonings, special use permits, site plans, 
subdivisions, and conceptual plans.  A list of major cases and a fiscal year summary appear later in this 
report.  In May of 2004, Planning staff created the Development Roundtable, a bi-monthly conceptual 
review meeting for applicants that need to resolve engineering issues before submitting a site plan.  In 
addition to regular development review, the Planning Division handles a variety of other activities.  
Some of the activities that Planning staff handles are shown graphically below while others are shown 
in later sections.  Moreover, staff has the responsibility of constant review and, as necessary, updating 
documents such as the Zoning Ordinance to assist the Planning Commission, the Board of Supervisors, 
and citizens in development activities.  The number of tasks taken on by the Planning staff remained 
comparable to the workload of FY 2004.  
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MAJOR PROJECTS 
 
Capital Improvements Program 
 
Each year the Planning Commission reviews projects proposed by County agencies for inclusion in the 
Capital Improvements Budget.  In light of current fiscal restraints on the County, many projects have 
temporarily been given medium or low priority.  Projects selected by the Planning Commission for the 
FY 2006 CIP that have a high priority are listed below. 
 

 Purchase Development Rights (PDR) 
 Warhill Sports Complex Improvements 
 Toano Convenience Center Relocation 
 Ambulance Replacement 
 Eighth Elementary School 

 
In addition to the projects above, the Board of Supervisors funded the following selected projects as 
part of the FY 2006 Budget. 
 

 New High School 
 Parks and Recreation Referendum 
 Radio System Improvements 
 Water Quality Improvements 

 
 
Primary Roads Priorities 
 
The FY05 Primary Roads Priorities, outlining the County’s funding priorities for a safe, efficient and 
adequate transportation network, was drafted by staff and presented to the James City County Board of 
Supervisors on September 14, 2004.  The priorities include widening Route 199 at points where it 
consists of only two lanes, improving the intersection of Route 199 and Route 31 with adequate 
pedestrian facilities, relocating portions of Pocahontas Trail (Route 60), continuing work on the 
Greensprings and Virginia Capital Trails, advancing the Peninsula Light Rail Project, and landscaping 
and additional aesthetic enhancements.  Improvements to the Monticello Avenue and Ironbound Road 
intersection continue to be designed prior to the widening of Ironbound Road.  All projects are 
proposed to be included in the Virginia Department of Transportation’s (VDOT) six-year improvement 
program. 
 
Secondary Roads Priorities 
 
The FY05 Secondary Roads Priorities, outlining the County’s funding priorities for secondary roads 
and transportation construction projects in 2005, was drafted by staff and presented to the James City 
County Board of Supervisors on March 23, 2004.  In accordance with a request from VDOT the Board 
of Supervisors postponed approval of the six-year Secondary Roads Priorities Plan from 2004 to 2005.  
On February 22, 2005 the Board of Supervisors approved the Six-Year Secondary Roads Priorities 
Plan.  Atop the list for improvements under the plan were the widening of Ironbound Road to a four 
lane road with a median and a multi-use pedestrian path from Tewning Rd. to Strawberry Plains Rd., 
and improvements to the shoulders and ditches alongside Croaker Road.  Improvements to curves in 
Mount Laurel Road and Barnes Road were also given priority as was repairing the inadequately sized 
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drainage pipes installed at Scott’s Pond subdivision which are now causing flooding of roads and 
yards.  
 
Virginia Capital Trail 
 
The County has been an active partner in the design and location of both the Virginia Capital and 
Greensprings Trails.  The Virginia Capital Trail will be a combination bikeway and pedestrian facility 
linking historic, cultural, and scenic sites along the Route 5 corridor with Jamestown Island and 
Williamsburg.  At its completion, the trail will link Colonial Williamsburg with the City of Richmond.  
A feasibility study has been completed and engineering design work is currently in progress.  This 
design stage is being funded through a federal, state, and county partnership.  The section of the trail 
planned for James City County will run adjacent to Route 5, connecting the Chickahominy Riverfront 
Park with the Greensprings Trail, which is a leg of Virginia Capital Trail.  This alignment was chosen 
subsequent to a feasibility study completed in 1999 with the input of citizens.  Construction is 
scheduled to begin in the fall of 2005. 
 
Greensprings Trail 
 
Greensprings Trail will provide a multi-use path for non-motorized transportation between Route 5 and 
the Jamestown Settlement.  The path’s trailhead is adjacent to Jamestown High School.  From this 
point, the path will extend Southeast in the vicinity of Greensprings Road, running through Mainland 
Farm to Jamestown Road.  The trail will then cross Jamestown Road and join an existing multi-use 
path to the Colonial Parkway.  Trail users can access Colonial Williamsburg via the Colonial Parkway 
from the Jamestown Settlement.  Design is complete with funding coming from a federal, state, and 
county partnership.  The County has played a large role in design and right of way acquisition 
throughout FY05. Project engineers plan to begin construction in summer of 2005 and complete the 
trail in time for the celebration of the 400th anniversary of Virginia in 2007. 
 
Route 199 Improvements 
 
In October of 2002 VDOT signed a comprehensive agreement utilizing the Public Private 
Transportation Act of 1995 to complete vital improvements to the Jamestown Corridor, with emphasis 
on the widening of Route 199.  Planning staff collaborated with VDOT on design elements of the 
project including landscaping and decorative fencing.  Two sections of Route 199 were targeted for 
widening.  The first section is in the vicinity of Mounts Bay Road and the second section is centered at 
College Creek.  The widened section of Route 199 between Pocahontas Trail and South Henry Street 
opened in November 2004.  The project was completed five months ahead of schedule and within 
budget. The Route 199/Jamestown Road intersection also underwent improvements.  The purpose of 
this project is to decrease congestion at the intersection.  Hardscape enhancements including decorative 
fencing, multi-use path, and Williamsburg green poles and signage have recently been installed as a 
result of collaboration among the County, City of Williamsburg, VDOT and the Corridor Enhancement 
Committee.  The enhancements were jointly funded by James City County and the City of 
Williamsburg. All construction is set to be completed in time for Jamestown’s 400th anniversary in 
2007. 
 
Light Rail Project 
 
Improved passenger rail service for the Peninsula has been under consideration for several years.  The 
project would provide much needed congestion relief on Interstate 64 which would in turn provide 
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relief for the primary roads within James City County, especially Route 199 and Richmond Road.  The 
County and City of Williamsburg Planning Divisions continue to work with Hampton Roads Transit 
on this project. 
 
Five Forks Sub area Study  
 
During FY 03-04, a traffic consultant with Kimley-Horn produced a “Traffic Impact Alternatives 
Analysis” to aid analysis of proposed development projects within the Five Forks vicinity that were 
likely to have major traffic and environmental impacts.  As a follow-up and in accordance with 
Economic Development Action 12 G of the Comprehensive Plan, the Board of Supervisors formed a 
committee of County staff, residents, and business owners to evaluate redevelopment and land-use 
issues in Five Forks.  The committee held four meetings for the purpose of receiving feedback from 
citizens and to produce a draft of principles for Five Forks.  These were approved by the Planning 
Commission on September 13, 2004.  The Board of Supervisors also approved the Five Forks Primary 
Principles on September 28, 2004.  These Principles have already served as guidelines for new Special 
Use Permit and Rezoning cases within the Five Forks vicinity.  In April 2005 planning staff presented 
a summary of the Five Forks planning process at the Virginia Planning Association Conference in 
Warrenton, VA. 
 
New Town 
 
The New Town Development Review Board (DRB), assisted by staff, continued to review proposed 
developments in New Town.  Throughout FY 04-05 several individual site plans were approved 
including banks and mixed use structures, and the first non-residential buildings opened.  The New 
Town Old Point National Bank received site plan approval in June, 2004 and has recently opened as 
has the First Advantage Credit Union which received site plan approval in August, 2004.  Several other 
buildings are currently under construction.  The New Town Prudential-McCardle Office Building, the 
New Town Mixed Use Buildings, the New Town Court Square, the New Town Towne Bank and the 
New Town Lambert Building are all currently under construction.  The New Town Movie Theatre is in 
the later stages of construction and is expected to be completed by August, 2005.  The New Town 
Retail on Main St. has also begun construction on the first phase of what will be a three phase project.  
The first residents of New Town are scheduled to move into the New Town Townhouses in June, 
2005.  Currently plans are underway for the public open spaces to be located at Court Square, Village 
Square, Pecan Square, and Civic Green. Also under consideration currently are roadway improvements 
to Monticello Avenue and Ironbound Road.  The DRB is reviewing a multitude of conceptual plans, 
rezonings, site plans, and subdivisions with construction expected for the upcoming FY 2006. 
 
Historical Commission 
 
The Planning Division has administrative responsibility for the Historical Commission.  
Responsibilities include taking minutes, preparing the budget, and assisting with projects such as 
“Oral Histories.”  Currently, the Commission is working on the transcription of the oral 
histories from their minutes.  Staff also continues to assist with the relocation of the Norge Depot 
to the James City County Library site.  Recently Steve Hicks was named project manager for 
that venture.  As a former VDOT employee Mr. Hicks will ensure that the project meets all of 
the standards and requirements VDOT has specified for that project. 
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Architectural Assessment Project 
 
Using a $25,000 matching grant from the Virginia Department of Historic Resources (VDHR) to 
survey the County’s architectural resources, a consultant completed a field study for the project and 
provided documentation, analysis, and recommendations to the Planning Division.  Staff has 
forwarded all information to the County Historical Commission for consideration.  The County or the 
Historical Commission may use the results of the survey to guide the development of a policy for the 
protection of historic structures.  Staff developed a GIS layer that identifies the location of over 200 
architecturally significant structures in the county. 
 
Neighborhood Connections 
 
The Planning Division participated in the Neighborhood Connections program during FY 2005 by 
providing two staff liaisons to work with 21 County neighborhoods in communicating and resolving 
pertinent issues.  Issues dealt with this year include growth and expansion, increased construction in 
the neighborhoods, traffic safety, and ensuring the smooth and fair transition of neighborhood common 
grounds from developer control to control by the homeowners’ association.  Staff serves as a primary 
reference in assessing proposed street name changes and informing the home-owner associations of 
details involved with rezonings.  Staff worked for several months on plans for a celebration 
commemorating the tenth anniversary of the Neighborhood Connections program.  The celebration 
occurred in November 2004. 
 
Landscaping  
 
Recently the Planning Division has completed a number of landscaping projects around the County.  
The Chickahominy Riverfront Park buffer was completed adding a beautiful planting bed (alongside 
Route 5) that provides a buffer between Route 5 and the Campground.  A screen around the pool was 
also implemented at the Chickahominy Riverfront Park.  The entrance to Jamestown High School was 
enhanced adding a number of plants to create a more aesthetically pleasing environment.  The 
Courthouse bio-retention feature was also completed adding several wet plants to the BMP in order to 
create a more environmentally friendly area.  Finally, screening in several areas served to create more 
aesthetically pleasing environments along main roads.  Most notably, the area across from Settler’s 
Mill on Jamestown Road, the Jamestown Campsites area, and the median along Route 60 near Airport 
Road were all enhanced with screening or landscaping.  
 
Builders for the Bay 
 
Builders for the Bay is an agreement among the Center for Watershed Protection, the Alliance for the 
Chesapeake Bay, and the National Association of Home Builders to lead community efforts to change 
existing subdivision codes and ordinances to allow for more environmentally sensitive site designs.  
This effort was ongoing throughout FY 04-05, with a number of meetings held.  Throughout these 
discussions a set of principles were developed which should help land developers and the County 
better steward the environment in the development process.  A final meeting was held to discuss the 
principles and their implementation as well as the publishing of a booklet designed to outline the 
recommended development principles.  Staff is now looking toward identifying the next steps in the 
implementation process.  Once these objectives have been set, staff hopes to develop a timeline 
specifying when they hope to see these recommendations implemented. 
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Site Plan Review Process 
 
Staff worked extensively with various stakeholders in the developmental community to identify way to 
improve the site plan review process.  This led to the creation of the bi-monthly Development 
Roundtable for customers to present plans and specific questions to various departments in the County.  
Currently customers can obtain feedback from the Planning Division, Environmental Division, the 
James City County Service Authority and the Virginia Department of Transportation when they attend 
the meetings.  These Development Roundtable meetings have provided opportunities for developers to 
discuss project design and development with County staff in an informal manner and receive feedback 
in advance of preparing development plans for submission to the County.  Furthermore the 
Development Roundtable meetings have served to create an expedited and more efficient review 
process.  On another recommended improvement, Planning staff continues to work with staff in the 
Information Technology Division to modify the existing Case Tracking database for inclusion on the 
County web site.  When the modifications have been completed, applicants and citizens will be able to 
access submittal dates and agency comments for every development plan under review. 
 
Rural Lands Study 
 
The Board of Supervisors expressed a desire to investigate alternatives for residential development in 
rural land areas outside the Primary Service Area (PSA) which will support the goals of the 
Comprehensive Plan.  This project came about due to Board concerns about the impact on rural lands 
of adopting a cash proffer policy.  The options to be examined from a fiscal, environmental, and land-
use planning standpoint include rural cluster developments outside of the PSA and standards 
(including minimum lot sizes) for conventional subdivisions in areas zoned A-1 (general agriculture) 
outside the PSA.  The result of this project will be a draft rural residential cluster ordinance and draft 
ordinance amendments for any recommendations pertaining to conventional subdivisions to be voted 
on by the Board of Supervisors in February, 2006.  The Planning Division has recently hired the 
Renaissance Planning Group (RPG) to spearhead the rural lands study.  Kenneth Schwartz, Chris 
Sinclair, Katharine Ange, Eric Wright, Milton Herd and Vladimir Gavrilovic will be the key RPG 
personnel heading the effort. 
 
Comprehensive Plan 
 
The Board of Supervisors adopted the 2003 Comprehensive Plan, “Vision for Our Future”, on August 
12, 2003.  In September 2003, the Virginia Municipal League awarded its highest honor, the 
“President’s Award” for the Comprehensive Plan update due to public outreach and the technical 
review process.  Presented below is a list of the most notable accomplishments of FY 2005 in the 
implementation of the principles and tenets enumerated in the 2003 Comprehensive Plan: 
 
• Administrative actions have been centered on ensuring quality and timely review of all cases.  The 

addition of another planner position in the past year has made it possible for staff to counter the 
increased workload facing the Division.  Currently, 97% of review comments are sent out prior to 
the thirty day comment deadline.  A total of five cases qualified for and received expedited review. 

• New Town Sections 2, 3, 4 & 6 and Norge Neighborhood are being developed to embody the 
concepts of preserving community character, encouraging fewer and shorter auto trips, and 
facilitating walking, bicycling, and transit use.  The Planning Division plays a lead role in project 
review to ensure projects are consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and the New Town Master 
Plan and Design Guidelines.   
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• Division staff successfully encouraged developers to consider mixed use and mixed income 
residential development. Over the past year, developers have proposed developments that utilize 
the flexibility in County regulations to promote affordable housing.  Examples include Michelle 
Point, Pocahontas Square, The Station at Norge, and New Town Sections 3 & 6, for a total of more 
than 500 units. 

• Case examples of true mixed use development inside the Primary Service Area (PSA) include:  
Norge Neighborhood and New Town Sections 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6.  Additional support is offered in the 
recently adopted Five Forks Primary Principles. 

• The Board of Supervisors (BOS) adopted a resolution in support of the Peninsula Light Rail 
Project on September 14, 2004. 

• The Five Forks Primary Principles, which attempt to retain the uniqueness of the Five Forks area, 
were adopted by the BOS in September 2004.  Division staff played a major role in the process. 

• Planning staff sponsored the creation of an Architectural Survey Geographic Information System 
(GIS) layer for use during the planning process. 

• Public facilities receiving funding in the FY 06 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) include:  
Greenways and trails, Freedom Park, Warhill Sports Facility, Grounds Equipment Storage Facility, 
the Eighth Elementary School, and the Third High School.  

• The Greensprings Trail was approved and fully funded, a major step forward in the implementation 
of the Bikeway Plan and Greenways Master Plan.  Planning Division staff played a major role in 
the design, right of way acquisition and funding negotiations. Construction is scheduled for 
summer 2005. 

• Several landscaping projects were completed by the Division along the Chickahominy Riverfront 
Park road frontage, Jamestown Road, the Route 199 and Monticello Avenue interchange, Route 5 
and Route 60. 

• Planning Division staff was actively engaged in beautification efforts for 2007, through the 
Corridor Enhancement Steering Committee.  A beautification program for Jamestown Rd. has been 
implemented as well as several right of way beautification projects. 
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Major Cases – Rezonings 
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Z-05-04  New Town – Sections 3 & 6 
Location:  4201 Ironbound Road   PC: Approved- 9/13/04 
Zoning:  R-8 to MU    BOS: Approved- 10/26/04 
District:  Berkeley  
 
Z-06-04  Lightfoot Mixed Use (Cap Care/Noland) 
Location:  6601 Richmond Road   PC: Approved- 12/6/04 
Zoning:  B-1 to MU    BOS: Approved- 1/11/05 
District:  Stonehouse 
 
Z-13-04  Monticello at Powhatan North 
Location:  Powhatan Parkway   PC: Indefinitely Deferred 
Rezoning:  R-8 to R-2     BOS:  
District:  Powhatan     
         
Z-14-04  Pocahontas Square Proffer Amendment  
Location:  Pocahontas Trail   PC: Approved- 3/7/05 
Rezoning:  R-5 to R-5 with amended Proffers BOS: Approved- 4/26/05 
District:  Roberts 
 
Z-15-04  The Villas at Five Forks 
Location;  Ingram Road    PC: Approved- 5/2/05 
Rezoning:  R-8 to R-2    BOS:   Hearing- 6/28/05 
District:  Berkeley 
 
Z-16-04  Burlington Woods 
Location:  Longhill Road    PC:      Approved- 4/4/05 
Rezoning:  R-8 to R-2    BOS:   Approved- 5/25/05 
District:  Powhatan 
 
Z-02-05  Ironbound Square Redevelopment 
Location:  Ironbound Road   PC:      Approved- 4/4/05 
Rezoning:  R-2 to MU    BOS:   Approved- 5/10/05 
District:  Berkeley 
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Z-03-05  Centerville Road Subdivision 
Location:  Centerville Road   PC: Approved- 4/4/05 
Rezoning:  A-1 to R-2    BOS: Approved- 5/10/05 
District:  Powhatan 
 
Z-06-05  Warhill Tract – Third High School/TNCC 
Location:  Centerville Road   PC: Hearing- 7/11/05 
Zoning:  R-8 to PUD-R    BOS: 
District:  Powhatan 
 
Z-07-05  Jamestown Retreat 
Location:  Jamestown Road   PC: Hearing- 7/11/05  
Rezoning:  LB & R-2 to R-5   BOS: 
District:  Jamestown 
 
Z-09-05  Governor’s Grove 
Location:  John Tyler Highway   PC: Hearing- 7/11/05 
Rezoning:  B-1, R-8 to MU   BOS: 
District:  Berkeley   
 
Z-10-05  The Villages at Whitehall (LaGrange) 
Location:  Old Stage Rd. and Barhamsville PC: Hearing- 7/11/05 
Rezoning:  B-1 & A-1 to R-2   BOS: 
District:  Stonehouse  
 
Z-11-05  The Villages at Whitehall (Task., H. Neck, Rochambeau) 
Location:  Rochambeau Drive   PC: Hearing- 7/11/05 
Rezoning:  A-1/B-1 to R-2   BOS:  
District:  Stonehouse  
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Major Cases – Special Use Permits 
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SUP-24-04  Basketville of Williamsburg 
Location:  7761 Richmond Road   PC: Approved- 10/4/04 
Zoning:  B-1     BOS: Approved- 11/9/04 
District:  Stonehouse 
 
SUP-25-04  Bay Lands Federal Credit Union at Norge 
Location:  Richmond Road   PC: Approved- 11/1/04  
Zoning:  B-1     BOS: Approved- 12/14/04 
District:  Stonehouse 
 
SUP-30-04  JCSA Riverview Plantation Water System Improvements 
Location:  Riverview Road and Newman Road PC: Approved- 12/6/04 
Zoning:   A-1     BOS: Approved- 1/11/05 
District:  Stonehouse      
 
SUP-32-04  Diamond Healthcare, Williamsburg Place 
Location:  5477 & 5485 Mooretown Road PC: Approved- 1/10/05 
Zoning:  M-1     BOS: Approved- 2/08/05 
District:  Berkeley  
      
SUP-3-05  JCSA Water Storage Facility, Warhill 
Location:  5700 Warhill Trail   PC: Approved- 3/7/05 
Zoning:  R8/M1     BOS: Approved- 3/22/05 
District:  Stonehouse 
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Major Cases – Site Plans 
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SP-090-04  Colonial Heritage Mass Grading 
Location:  Richmond Road     
Zoning:  MU     Final:  11/4/04 
District:  Stonehouse 
 
SP-098-04  Warhill Green 
Location:  Centerville Road   Preliminary: 10/4/04 
Zoning:  R-5     Final:  3/23/05 
District:  Powhatan 
 
SP-102-04  New Town- Blocks 6 and 7 
Location:  Monticello Avenue   Preliminary: 9/8/04 
Zoning:  MU     Final:  9/27/04   
District:  Berkeley  
 
SP-103-04  New Town- Movie Theatre  
Location:  Monticello Avenue   Preliminary: 9/8/04 
Zoning:  MU     Final:  9/27/04 
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-116-04  The Station at Norge  
Location:  Croaker Road    Preliminary: 3/27/05 
Zoning:  R-5     Final:  5/27/05 
District:  Stonehouse   
 
SP-121-04  Williamsburg Crossing- Parcel 23 
Location:  John Tyler Highway   Preliminary: 12/6/04 
Zoning:  B-1     Final:  5/4/05 
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-125-04  GreenMount Industrial Park Road Ph. 2 
Location:  GreenMount Parkway   Preliminary: 12/2/04 
Zoning:  M-2 
District:  Roberts 
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SP-126-04  New Town, Block 3 
Location:  New Town Ave./Ironbound Road Preliminary: 12/2/04 
Zoning:  MU     Final:   5/3/05   
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-127-04  New Town, Retail Ph. 1 
Location:  Monticello Avenue   Preliminary: 12/1/04 
Zoning:  MU     Final:  2/8/05 
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-139-04  Colonial Heritage Ph. 3, Sec. 1 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 2/7/05 
Zoning:  MU        
District:  Stonehouse 
 
SP-141-04  Carolina Furniture Warehouse 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 4/6/05 
Zoning:  B-1       
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-011-05  Citizens and Farmers Bank Parking Extension 
Location:  LaGrange Parkway   Preliminary: 3/1/05 
Zoning:  PUD-C      
District:  Stonehouse 
 
SP-014-05  New Town- Lambert Building, Blocks 6 and 7 
Location:  Monticello Avenue   Preliminary: 3/23/05 
Zoning:  MU     Final:    5/6/2005 
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-015-05  New Town- Hagee Building, Block 8 
Location:  Monticello Avenue   Preliminary: 3/22/05 
Zoning:  MU     Final:  5/26/05  
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-028-05  Oaktree Office and Air Tight Self Storage Expansion 
Location:  Ironbound Road   Preliminary: 5/2/05 
Zoning:  B-1      
District:  Berkeley 
 
SP-030-05  Wedmore Place at Williamsburg Winery 
Location:  Wessex Hundred   Preliminary:  5/2/05    
Zoning:  R-8      
District:  Roberts 
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Major Cases – Subdivisions 
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S-59-04  Greensprings West, Ph. 6 (57 Lots) 
Location:  Centerville Road   Preliminary: 9/13/04 
Zoning:  R-4          
District:  Jamestown 
 
S-64-04  Jamestown Hundred, Lots 10-41 (32 Lots) 
Location:  Reade’s Way    Preliminary: 8/2/04 
Zoning:  R-2      Final:   10/29/04 
District:  Jamestown 
 
S-65-04  133 Magruder Ave. – Sadie Lee Taylor Property (4 Lots)   
Location:  Magruder Avenue   Preliminary: 8/4/04 
Zoning:  R-2     Final:   3/23/05 
District:  Roberts 
 
S-70-04  Wexford Hills, Ph. 2A (5 Lots) 
Location:  Wrenfield Drive   Preliminary: 8/24/04 
Zoning:  A-1     Final:   10/7/04 
District:  Stonehouse 
 
S-75-04  Pocahontas Square (96 Lots) 
Location:  Pocahontas Trail   Preliminary: 9/16/04 
Zoning:  R-5        
District:  Roberts 
 
S-80-04  Williamsburg Winery Subdivision (4 Lots)  
Location:  Wessex Hundred   Preliminary: 12/6/04 
Zoning:  R-8        
District:  Roberts 
 
S-90-04  Minichiello Villa (4 Lots) 
Location:  Ironbound Road   Preliminary: 10/21/04 
Zoning:  R-2        
District:  Berkeley 
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S-91-04  Marywood Subdivision (115 Lots) 
Location:  John Tyler Highway    
Zoning:  R-1 
District:  Jamestown 
 
S-94-04  Armistead Point- Kingsmill (14 Lots) 
Location:  Kingsmill Road    
Zoning:  R-4     Final:   11/9/04 
District:  Roberts 
 
S-102-04  New Town, Block 5, Parcel F, Lots 21-24 (4 Lots) 
Location:  New Town Avenue   Preliminary:  11/9/04  
Zoning:  MU     Final:  2/2/05  
District:  Berkeley 
 
S-109-04  Scott’s Pond, Sec. 3B (21 Lots) 
Location:  Scott’s Pond Drive   Preliminary: 4/27/05 
Zoning:  R-2     Final:  5/25/05   
District:  Powhatan  
 
S-110-04  New Town, Blocks 8B and 5F, Lots 1-20 and 25-34 (30 Lots) 
Location:  New Town Avenue   Preliminary:  1/12/05   
Zoning:  MU     Final:  4/13/05 
District:  Berkeley 
 
S-111-04  Colonial Heritage, Ph. 3, Sec. 1 (95 Lots) 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 2/7/05 
Zoning:  MU      
District:  Stonehouse  
 
S-119-04  The Retreat Ph. 2 (22 Lots) 
Location:  Barnes Road    Preliminary: 1/27/05 
Zoning:  A-1        
District:  Stonehouse 
   
S-08-05  Colonial Heritage- Phase 1 Sec. 3A (27 Lots) 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 3/17/05 
Zoning:  MU     Final:  5/17/05 
District:  Stonehouse      
 
S-15-05  Colonial Heritage- Phase 3 Sec. 2 (51 Lots) 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 4/27/05 
Zoning:  MU      
District:  Stonehouse 
 
S-17-05  Polk Estates (4 Lots) 
Location:  Richmond Road   Preliminary: 4/27/05 
Zoning:  A-1      
District:  Stonehouse   























































































  READING FILE 
 
 
 M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 
DATE: July 26, 2005 
 
TO: The Board of Supervisors 
 
FROM:  O. Marvin Sowers Jr., Planning Director 
 
SUBJECT: 2005 Traffic Count Summary 
 
          
 
Attached for your review are the 2005 traffic counts, a comparative spreadsheet showing the available counts 
from 1992, 1994, 1998, 1999, 2000, 2001, 2002, 2003 and 2005 as well as the percentage increase from 1998 
to 2005, 2000 to 2005, and 2003 to 2005.  The attached traffic count information is also available on the 
County website. 
 
Below are some highlights of the count: 
 
• The completion of Monticello Avenue in 2001 continues to alleviate traffic on John Tyler Highway 

(Route 5).  Virtually every portion of Monticello Avenue has seen marked increases in traffic levels in 
the past two years, while almost every section of John Tyler has seen flat or decreased traffic during the 
same time.  Overall, traffic on John Tyler Highway has decreased substantially since 2000, with some 
sections seeing decreases of greater than one-third. 

 
• The completion of Route 199 has produced significant reductions in traffic on Richmond Road between 

Lightfoot Road and Airport Road.  Traffic on Richmond Road to the northwest of Route 199, however, 
has not changed significantly since 2000.  Traffic levels northwest of Forge Road remain well below 
those on Richmond Road between Route 199 and Airport Road.   

 
• While traffic on most portions of Jamestown Road has remained relatively steady, traffic between 

Ironbound Road and Sandy Bay Road increased by more than 22 percent since 2003.   
 
• Traffic levels on Pocahontas Trail continued their general stable or downward trend following the 

opening of the Grove Interchange.  Since the late 1990s, traffic has generally decreased on all sections 
of Pocahontas Trail studied.  In the last two years, only the section of Pocahontas between the Newport 
News corporate limit and Blow Flats Road increased. 

 
• After a significant decrease following the opening of Route 199 in 2000, traffic on Olde Towne Road 

between Longhill Road and King William Drive has increased by about 30 percent, including a 13-
percent increase in the last two years.  If this trend continues, traffic on Olde Towne will surpass the 
peak levels measured in 1998.  

 
• Traffic along Longhill Road from Centerville Road to Olde Towne Road has doubled since 2000.  

Notably, even though traffic on Longhill between Olde Towne and Route 199 is up more than a third 
since 2000, there has been a drop of almost 14 percent in this area during the last two years.  Traffic 
along the Longhill Connector has decreased by more than one-third since 2000 with the opening of 
Route 199.   

 
• Since the substantial drop in traffic that resulted from the completion of Route 199 in 1999, traffic on 

Centerville Road has increased significantly, with the largest increase closest to Richmond Road.  
Every section of Centerville Road experienced increases in traffic of greater than 35 percent from 2000 
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to 2005.  If current trends continue, traffic on Centerville Road will return to 1999 levels in the next 
four years.  While direct comparisons are not possible because of reconfigured count stations for 2005, 
it is clear that traffic on Centerville Road in some areas between Route 5 and News Road has increased 
since 2003. 

 
The 2003 Comprehensive Plan provides traffic volume information to generally gauge road capacity (see 
table below).  Actual capacity is a function of traffic volumes and other criteria such as road geometrics.  
Based on traffic volumes alone, the following road sections are over capacity: Longhill Road between 
Season’s Trace and Route 199 and Jamestown Road between Winston Drive and Olde Colony Lane.  Using 
this single criterion, the following roads are approaching capacity: Ironbound Road north of Five Forks and 
Route 5 between Cooley Road and Duer Drive.   
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  READING FILE 
 M E M O R A N D U M 
 
DATE: July 26, 2005 
 
TO: The Board of Supervisors 
 
FROM: Sanford B. Wanner, County Administrator 
 
SUBJECT: Cash Management Action Plan 
          
 
The following is an update from the group of employees, working with the County’s independent auditors, to 
update the County’s Cash Handling Policy by reexamining current procedures and practices as they relate to 
the following: 
 
1. Acceptance and transmittal of cash donations, memorials, rebates, refunds, restitutions, 

reimbursements, and any other cash collection that is not generated by a County billing. 
 
 We have acquired court orders from Judge Powell and Judge Fairbanks and in the future all 

checks remitted by those courts will be made out to the “Treasurer, James City County” and 
sent directly to the Treasurer’s Office. 

 
  Fire Department has established procedures to record, acknowledge, and transmit all donations 

sent directly to them. 
 
2. Document and evaluate the need and procedures for every point in the organization where cash is 

collected with a focus on proper internal controls, possible elimination/consolidation, and the use of 
credit cards or checks as the only payment options.  Post instructions at each cash collection point 
that checks must be made out to the “Treasurer of James City County.”  Where cash must be 
collected – ensure that appropriate internal controls are in place.   

 
 Cash collection points have been identified and the task of flow charting cash flows is in 

progress.  Once completed, internal controls will be reviewed as well as process improvements 
for greater efficiencies.  

 
All points have been posted instructing citizens to make their check payable to the “Treasurer 
of James City County.” 
 
Alternative payment options are an objective targeted for review later. 

 
3. Document all cash and/or non-personal bank accounts available to County employees and agencies 

using the County’s Employer Identification Number and/or name including all accounts where cash is 
held in trust for an individual or for a nonprofit community group – evaluate internal controls, 
signature authority, and the legislative action creating these accounts – consolidate as much as 
possible under the oversight of the County Treasurer.  To that end, the Treasurer has contacted every 
County employee in a supervisory role about the existence of any other bank accounts not under the 
management of her office.   

 
 All “supervisors” have been contacted and have responded to a survey requesting bank account 

information.  No new account information was uncovered. 
  
  



Cash Management Action Plan 
July 26, 2005 
Page 2 
 
 
4. Evaluate existing administrative regulations and procedures that document the authorized signatory 

approvals required for expenditures of public funds, payments made to or on behalf of County 
employees, and/or outside agencies and community groups – amend and expand as needed to ensure 
proper oversight. 

 
 The group is reviewing the current procedures for establishing Administrative Regulations.  

We are looking at this as a repository for financial policy easily accessed by departments to be 
used in the development of individual department procedures.  The group may be developing a 
recommendation for Board consideration.   

 
 The group is reviewing the current process for submitting expense reimbursements.  It is 

anticipated that some process improvements will result from this review. 
 
5. Evaluate the need/usefulness of an internal auditor – charged with all evaluating all elements of the 

County’s cash receipts/disbursement functions as well as  revenue billings/collection systems for 
internal control weaknesses, compliance, enhancements, and improvements. 

 
The group surveyed other jurisdictions and determined that those localities with internal 
auditor positions are traditional in nature and report to the County Administrator.  
 

In addition to the tasks proposed above, we are also working with the Commonwealth Attorney, the State 
Police, and the County Treasurer to determine exactly how much of the public’s money has been stolen or 
misused by the County’s former Fire Chief.  Staff is working to recover every single cent using the authority 
granted to the Treasurer, the Courts, and the County’s employee dishonesty coverage through VML.  We 
have obtained details of all spending and all deposits involving the Flower Fund bank account and are 
examining each item individually.   
 
 In progress. 
 
 
 

      
Sanford B. Wanner 
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